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Minutes of Fifteenth Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on 11 February 2014, 

Ministry of Justice, 102 Petty France
Attendees:

Jeremy Wright, MP 
- Minister for Prisons and Rehabilitation
Deborah Coles 
- Co-Director INQUEST 

Dame Anne Owers 
- Chair of Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)

Heather Hurford 
- Care Quality Commission (CQC) 

Juliet Lyon 

- Prison Reform Trust

Lord Toby Harris 
- Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel  

Alan Greene 

- Staff officer to ACC Dawn Copley, Custody Lead ACPO 

Michael Loughlin 
- Deputy Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (for Nigel Newcommen)

Selena Lynch 
- Coroner’s Society for England & Wales (for Andre Rebello, Honorary Secretary)
Judith Million 

- HM Inspectorate of Constabulary (for Dru Sharpling) 

Ian Smith 

- Independent Custody Visiting Association 

Fiona Malcolm 
- Executive Director of Operations, Samaritans 

Lin Hinnigan 

- Chief Executive, YJB

Sue Berelowitz
- Deputy Children’s Commissioner, Office of the Children’s Commissioner for England

Frances Crook 
- Howard League for Penal Reform

HH Judge Peter Thornton QC - Chief Coroner

Nick Hardwick 
- HMIP 

Christopher Blairs 
- Head of Police Transparency Unit, Home Office

Clare Checksfield 
- Director of Returns, Home Office

Digby Griffith 

- Director of National Operational Services, NOMS 

Mandy Jones 

- Head of Equality Rights and Decency Group, NOMS
Jenny Rees 

- Head of Safer Custody and Litigation, NOMS  
Rachel Atkinson 
- Deputy Director Reducing Reoffending

Anne McDonald 
- Deputy Director Mental Health Legislation, DH

Kate Davies 

- Head of Public Health, Military and Offender Health

Christine Kelly 
- NHS England

Kishwar Hyde 

- Deputy Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council (minutes)

Alice Balaquidan 
- Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Apologies

Dr Mike Durkin 
- Director of Patient Safety
Dru Sharpling 

- Her Majesty’s Chief Inspector of Constabulary

Val Meachin 

- National Council for the Independent Monitoring Board

Nigel Newcomen 
- Prisons and Probation Ombudsman

Prof. Stephen Shute 
- IAP Member 

Claire Johnson
- Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council
Agenda Item 1: Welcome and apologies

1. The Minister welcomed attendees to the fifteenth meeting of the Ministerial Board on deaths in custody. Apologies had been received from Norman Lamb, Damian Green, Mike Durkin, Dru Sharpling, Val Meachin, Nigel Newcommen, Professor Stephen Shute, Claire Johnson and Baroness O'Loan. 

Agenda Item 2: Approval of minutes of the last meeting and (MBDC 101)

2. The full minutes were agreed by the Board.
Update on action points and matters arising
Action point 1: Learning from inquests – a new framework for action and accountability (MBDC 102)
3. Deborah Coles advised that she would be meeting with NHS England on this issue in the very near future. The Chief Coroner’s Office now had coroners’ reports on the website which was welcome. She suggested that the Board revisit the item in the future as the work was in progress.
4. The Chief Coroner iterated that the reports were now on the website but did advise that the search tool is basic and that his office was working on developing it.

5. Lord Harris advised that he had had a meeting with Mike Durkin and agreed that the most important issue was disseminating learning from inquests. He wondered how it could be ensured that the information was received and acted upon.
Action point 2: positions on independent investigations of deaths of patients detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA). 
6. Deborah Coles reported that this issue would also be discussed at the same meeting with NHS England. She stated that INQUEST had seen some worrying reports where the quality of the content was very poor. Christine Kelly stated that the PPO were keen to support NHS England with training staff to improve their skills and having a cohort of clinicians experienced in this area. NHS England were also working towards producing guidance. Lord Harris identified that there was a marked difference in the quality of Mental Health Independent Reviews which lead to difficulties for coroners at inquests. 
Action point 3: IAP to work with ACPO to determine what data requirements for use of force recording should be included in the Authorised Professional Practice document. 
7. Lord Harris advised that he was having a meeting with ACPO immediately after the Board meeting and that he would report back. Action point 1: Lord Harris to report back on the data requirements for the use of force recording.
Action point 4: NOMS to provide an update on the review of the ACCT process as it applies to young people.
8. Digby Griffith reported that the ACCT review for under-18s was due to be completed at the end of March 2014. There had been input from other government departments, including the Home Office, YJB and NHS England and a number of stakeholders in the review. The analysis from the review was not yet complete but Digby would report back when it was available. The initial findings from the review were that the ACCT process itself was probably right but that the application of it in some establishments may be an issue. NOMS would consider this issue further. He explained that although ACCT is essentially a NOMS process for young people it needed multi agencies to work together, to ensure that the different care plans were brought and considered together. Digby would report back on progress at the next meeting. Action point 2: Digby Griffith to provide an update on the review of the ACCT process as it applies to young people.
Action point 5: NOMS to provide the written papers on Awaiting Further Information Deaths and the McFeely Review Action Plan.
9. The papers had been circulated following the previous meeting. Deborah asked whether the figures took account of the death of two women at HMP Bronzefield, the inquests of which had been heard only recently. Digby would find out and report back to the Board. Action point 3: Digby Griffith to report back on whether the AFI figures included the death of two women at HMP Bronzefield.
 Action point 7: NOMS to report back on the instances of prisoners demonstrating more challenging behaviour as a result of new Incentives and Earned Privileges (IEP) Scheme.
10. Digby gave a brief background of the implementation of the new IEP scheme which came into force in November 2013. He advised that it was difficult to draw a direct line between IEP and offenders’ behaviour although NOMS would continue to monitor the situation as the scheme continued to roll out.   
11. Nick Hardwick and Juliet Lyon both expressed concern that they were hearing from offenders about inconsistencies and differences between establishments in the operation of the scheme. Nick also expressed the need to be alert to offenders on ACCT being put on basic regime faster than others as a result of the difficult behaviour displayed and that in some cases the IEP contradicted the action recommended in a prisoner’s ACCT plan. He also identified that some prisons were not phasing in the scheme as it was too complicated to have two schemes running in parallel. Digby took note of the concerns and gave an undertaking to working towards eliminating the inconsistencies between schemes. 
Agenda Item 3: Self- inflicted deaths in prison custody (MBDC 106)
12. Digby referred to the paper that was circulated at the meeting. The key message was that there had been a downward trend in self-inflicted deaths since 2000, but that there had been an increase in self-inflicted deaths in 2013. Although it was not unusual to have such increases, NOMS were nevertheless taking the rise seriously and would be monitoring whether this was a short term occurrence or a part of a longer term trend. 
13. There was no clear explanation for the most recent rise, but it was known that prisons were going through significant changes. It also appeared, from looking at other data, that prisoners themselves were different from those coming into the system ten years ago, that there were more frequent displays of violent behaviour. Digby stated that in December 2013 he wrote to all Governors highlighting key risks around self-inflicted deaths and suggesting a number of actions that could be taken to try and prevent further deaths.
14. Nick Hardwick voiced concern that if the figures for men were disaggregated they would look even worse and that if one looked at the financial year rather than the calendar year, the picture was worse again. Nick thought that there was a clear lack of support for offenders in early period of custody and particular problems in local prisons because of the high turnover of population. The Minister asked if ACCT was doing what it should; Nick replied that it was being applied inconsistently, but that NOMS needed to guard against making the process so technical that everyday staff could not use it. 
15. Frances Crook expressed her concerns that reducing the numbers of staff in prisons meant that staff had less time to get to know prisoners.  She noted that there had already been eight deaths in January and given this number it was quite likely that there could be over a 100 self-inflicted deaths this year. Digby responded by saying that December and January were traditionally months of high self-inflicted deaths so there was a need to be cautious in making any short term forecasts based on early figures. He also added that self-inflicted deaths in the general community were also rising so we needed to view deaths in custody within the wider context. Anne Owers identified that the high churn in prisons often impacted on staff prisoner relationships. 
16. Heather Hurford identified that there had also been an increase in self-inflicted deaths of detained patients in 2013.  She agreed to explore any possible links to the increase of self-inflicted deaths in prisons with Digby Griffith. 

17. Juliet Lyon hoped that this was not a new trend, and recognised the work that had been carried out by NOMS to reduce self-inflicted deaths over the years. She thought it may be helpful for prisons to work with the Samaritans where there were clusters of deaths and stated that the Prison Reform Trust would be keen to offer support to this if needed.

18. Deborah commented that INQUEST had seen an increase in families approaching them regarding deaths of relatives with mental health problems. She urged the use of inquest reports and coroners’ reports as learning tools.

19. Michael Loughlin said that the PPO had had a discussion about emerging themes from the deaths and had identified that in some cases prisoners were not being identified as being at risk even though there were a number of evident risk factors. Early days resources such as the PER were available but not being used effectively in some cases. The PPO were conducting a thematic review on the ACCT process and risk factors. In relation to segregation unit deaths, they were finding that there was often no exceptional reason for prisoners on an open ACCT to be located there. 
20. Kate Davies stated that NHS England were looking at how they could increase multi-agency training, which was key. Liaison and Diversion had increased cover in courts and police custody. The provision of mental health input was very important for those people who were not diverted from custody. She said that continuity of care was key and wanted to look at the issue of churn in deaths where people had been in and out of several institutions throughout their life. 
21. Ian Smith asked whether there was any learning available from ‘near-deaths’. Digby stated that he thought not but that he would take the point away. 

22. Selena Lynch stated that from a practitioners’ viewpoint inquest reports were important because they could garner so much learning. She wanted to see more use made of the inquest process rather than just the reports and the evidence stored within them was of great interest.  
23. Deborah Coles advised that she was seeing increasing problems with funding for families to be involved with inquests. This was an issue and she requested that it was put on the agenda for a future meeting. Action point 4: co-sponsors to consider funding for families to be involved with inquests as agenda item for June 2014 Ministerial Board.
24. Lord Harris referred to Lord Faulks answer at the recent Lords Oral questions where he had stated that under the Legal Aid, Sentencing and Punishment of Offenders (LASPO) Act 2012, decisions about legal aid funding in individual cases were for the Director of Legal Aid Casework at the Legal Aid Agency. Guidance had been published setting out the general circumstances in which exceptional funding may be required under section 10 of LASPO. Peter Thornton confirmed that he was in discussion with the Legal Aid Agency regarding the provision of legal aid at inquests. 
Agenda Item 4: Independent Review of Deaths of Young Adults in Prison
25. The Minister advised the Board that on 6 February the Ministry of Justice had announced that it would be establishing an independent review into the self-inflicted deaths of 18-24 year olds in prison custody. The Minister had offered the commission to the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody. The terms of reference for the review could be found on the IAP and MoJ websites. The Minister stated that he was aware that there were many views on the nature of the review. However, it was important that the scope of the review was manageable and that it could be completed fairly quickly and therefore he had restricted the scope and focus of the review to 18-24 year olds. He then opened the topic for discussion.
26. Lord Harris made it clear that in order for the IAP to conduct the review the IAP would require additional resources. Rachel Atkinson advised that the MoJ would be providing two members of staff for this purpose and they were in the process of being identified.
27. There was a discussion about the scope of the review. The Minister stated that issues including transition, care leavers and information sharing would all be in scope of the review and would be taken into account. He also advised that a decision on the future of young adults would not be taken until after the conclusion of the review. 

28. Lin Hinnigan reported to the Board that the YJB had been reviewing the deaths in custody in the under-18 estate. The report, which would be out soon, was a comprehensive review which drew out lessons and themes. The context for under-18s was very different as they were held in different conditions.  Deborah Coles expressed her concerns that under 18s were not in scope of the review. 
29. Juliet Lyon thanked the Minister for commissioning the review, although she also shared the concerns that the under 18s were not included in the review. 

30. Nick Hardwick commented that the YOIs he had inspected were some of the worst prisons in the estate. He wanted to ensure, and the Minister agreed, that as the review progressed YOIs would not be ignored.  
Agenda Item 5: Restraint in health settings
31. Anne McDonald stated that the DH aimed to restrict the use of restraints across all MH settings and that this was a priority for Norman Lamb. The current consultation had received over 200 responses.  There seemed to be recognition that guidance was not enough to change the culture. DH were also looking at regulatory systems with NHS England and putting together a whole programme of work around this. 
32. Frances Crook raised an issue with the Minister that the recent Bill had stated that children could be restrained. The Minister referred to MMPR and stated that restraint was only used to for the protection of the person or others. The Minister agreed to have a look at the issue.
Agenda Item 6: Update on work of the IAP

Lord Harris gave an update on the following areas:
(i) University of Greenwich/Runnymede Research Contract

a)
Systematic Review of mental health illness and deaths in Custody
33. Lord Harris advised the Board that he had had sight of the first draft of the literature review and that it seemed to confirm what the Panel already felt they knew about the prevalence of mental health issues amongst those who die in custody.  The review was able to identify a large volume of work all pointing in that direction which was helpful. There was still some significant work to be done before the review was complete and he would be meeting with the research team to look at the direction of the review and whether further research would be valuable. The final report would be circulated when available.
b) Information sharing statement (MBDC 107)
34. Lord Harris drew attention to the recommendations made in the paper on the Impact of the information Sharing Statement which had been circulated to the Board. He asked members to agree that agencies review and report back on how they are going to cascade and disseminate the ISS and how they will be incorporating it into professional guidelines. The Minister added that this was a concern across all government departments. 
c) The IAP Annual Statistical analysis 

35. The research team were working on this at the moment and the final report would be available by end of February.

d) Evaluating the use of ACCT

36. Stephen Shute, IAP member, and Darrick Jolliffe, University of Greenwich, had visited two London prisons to conduct a series of interviews with staff and offenders who had either administered ACCT or been affected by ACCT. They intended to complete a couple more visits, one to a female prison, and would then present their initial findings to the Panel.
(ii) Workstreams & Projects  

37. Lord Harris informed the Board that the Panel had held a full day workshop to look at the current and future work of the Panel. 

38. The Chief Coroner attended the meeting and had given an update on the Panel recommendations for the Coroners’ office. The Chief Coroner stated that he: 
· Had undertaken a number of actions to improve delays in the system as well as the timing and quality of reports. These included identifying the worst/ slowest areas and holding meetings with them to address the delays, and holding training days and seminars with Coroners. 

· He was also in the process of issuing guidance on pre-inquest hearings, which emphasized the importance of communication with victims’ families.
· Regarding the database of all death in custody Regulation 28 reports, reports would be uploaded onto the website alongside the responses. He was planning to have a regular review of responses with their reports every six months.

· He would be issuing guidance in the near future for mental health trusts on how they should undertake investigations following the death of a detained patient. 

39. The Panel had also held an ACCT roundtable to which had been invited representatives from HMIC, HMIP, YJB, PPO, Howard League, Prison Reform Trust, Inquest and NOMS. The outcomes from this meeting had formed the basis of the research and interviews now being undertaken by the University of Greenwich.
(iii) IAP Stakeholder consultation event, 27 March 2014
40. Lord Harris reminded Board Members that the IAP annual stakeholder event would be held in March, that the Minister would be speaking. A theatre company had been employed to conduct a small play in order to engage delegates and encourage conversation. He extended an invitation to all Panel members and asked them to contact Alice at the Secretariat if interested. 

(iv) Panel members 
41. The Minister advised that three of the IA Panel members would be leaving their post in April this year. He thanked the outgoing members for their contributions to the Panel and Board over the years.
Agenda Item 7: Update from members

(i) The use of PER with detainees at risk of self-harm (MBDC 108)

42. Digby Griffith provided an update on the item: NOMS were currently working towards identifying potential solutions which would deliver an electronic PER across a number of service users, including the escort contractors. Digby advised that this would not happen quickly as it was a bigger piece of work than originally envisaged. 
43. The PER Pilot Inter Agency Forum, which had originally been piloted at HMP Reading, had now been moved to HMP Winchester following the closure of Reading. Initial work was undertaken to look at the principles and methods of assuring the quality of PER forms. Work was now underway to develop a business case for expanding the Forum to the rest of the country, learning from the experience gained from the pilot. 

44. There was a proposal for changes to the Self-harm Warning Form which needed to be accessible to everyone so it could not be too refined or technical.
45. Sue Berelowitz brought to light the cases of children arriving at establishments very late in the day, sometimes in the early hours of the morning. She would have a conversation with Digby regarding this issue outside of the Board.
(ii) Use of Emergency Response Belt (MBDC 109)
46. Anne McDonald advised that this item arose as the result of a meeting between INQUEST and Norman Lamb. The IPCC Commissioner had written previously to all Chief Constables inviting those using the ERB to consider the risks identified in continuing to use the ERB as a spit/bite hood and that a risk assessment should be undertaken to ensure its safe use in any circumstances. ACPO had since ascertained that five police forces were still using the ERB.

47. Deborah stated that one of the issues raised is in the recording of use and that INQUEST had see cases of restraint equipment use.
 

48. There was a gap in the ACPO Guidance on the Safer Detention and Handling of Persons in Police Custody as this did not cover the period between the point of arrest and when the individual entered police custody.  Assistant Chief Constable Dawn Copley, ACPO Custody lead, had written to the College of Policing asking that the guidance be extended to apply from the point of arrest.  

 
Agenda Item 8: Any Other Business

i) Prisons and Probation Ombudsman: learning lessons bulletin - Prison homicides (MBDC 110 and 110)
49. Nigel Newcommen had circulated the latest PPO learning lessons bulletin and associated PDF on prison homicides prior to the Board. Michael Loughlin ran through the main points, although these were for information only; the biggest concern was the protection of vulnerable prisoners in segregation units.
(ii) 
Mental Health Concordat
50. Anne McDonald advised that the publication date for the Concordat was 18 February but that she would circulate an embargoed copy to the Board members. Anne was pleased to note that 20 national organisations had signed up to the Concordat.
iii) Other

51. Juliet Lyon advised the Board that the PRT had begun a segregation study which would run for about 18 months. She intended to report back in due course with the findings.

Agenda Item 9: Date and time of next Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody
52. The next meeting of the Ministerial Board will be held on Tuesday 17 June 2014, between 10.30am – 12.30pm.  The Board will be chaired by Damian Green, Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice, Home Office.
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